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Congratulations
Bronze Medal for Isabella Roulston 
at National Schools’ Track Cycling 
Championships
Two students represented Ashburton College at the New Zealand Schools’ 
National Track Championships in Cambridge – Isabella Roulston in the 
Under 17 Girls, and Ethan Titheridge in the Under 16 Boys, with both 
performing well.
Eleven competitors contested the girls’ event and sixteen the boys’.  
Manager Bridgitte Roulston, said that the event was run as an Omnium, 
where riders are awarded points based on their placing in each event.
Results were –
Isabella Roulston Had very consistent 
outcomes with third placings in each 
of the Keirin A Final, 4000m Scratch 
Race and the 5000m Points Race, to 
gain enough overall points to claim the 
Bronze Medal.
(Pictured right, far right): Isabella on the 
podium.

Ethan Titheridge Competed well for 
a 4th placing in the Keirin A Final, 5th 
placing in the 4000m Points Race, 8th 
placing in the 3000m Scratch Race 8th 
and an overall placing of 6th. 
(Pictured right): Ethan on the track.

4th Placing in New Zealand for Mixed Tennis 
Team  
AshColl had a great week at the National Secondary Schools’ Tennis 
Championships, in Christchurch, from 19-22 March, where they met all the 
top mixed teams in the country.  Michael Clark, teacher-in-charge of tennis, 
reported that ‘needless to say, at the nationals, there is some great tennis on 
display across all the divisions and our students contributed to the quality 
play’. 

Team members were, (pictured above, left to right):  
Erin Connelly-Whyte, Sam Bubb, Tyler Leonard, Jade Brosnahan.

The first day saw AshColl take a 5-1 win over St Paul’s Collegiate of 
Hamilton in Pool A, but this was after some hard-fought victories.
The team then met top seeds, St Kentigern College, the next day. While 
the singles went their way, our boys, Sam Bubb and Tyler Leonard, pushed 
their opponents all the way, with Sam taking his higher-ranked opponent to 
three very competitive sets. 
Of particular note in this match was the Boys’ Doubles which saw Sam 
and Tyler take out the win over the top seeds, which was a very pleasing 
result. 
The third day saw a head-to-head against the second seeds, St Andrew’s 
College, Christchurch, a team we’re accustomed to playing. As expected, 
STAC took the tie but once again Sam and Tyler took out the Boys’ 
Doubles over higher-ranked opponents after STAC retired two games 
down to 5 in the first set.
Finals Day
Play was moved inside Wilding Park on Thursday for the finals because of 
the rain which meant we had the privilege of being able to watch teams in 
all divisions play for 1st and 2nd before we could take to the court. 
After Westlake Girls’ High School took the Girls’  title 6-0 over Queen Margaret 
College; and St Kentigern’s took out the Boys’ title over Christ’s College as 
well as taking out the Mixed title over St Andrew’s College, AshColl took to 
the court to play Maclean’s College for 3rd and 4th. 
The first three singles’ ties went in favour of a strong Maclean’s team and 
suggested that we weren’t going to be competitive. Indeed, we even 
considered abandoning the Boys’ Doubles and giving Maclean’s a decent 
buffer to make their flight back to Auckland, even after Sam Bubb, who had 
a consistently good week, took out a win in straight sets over yet another 
higher-ranked opponent. 
However, the boys took to the court as the AshColl girls, Erin Connelly-
Whyte and Jade Brosnahan, took the first set in their doubles and put 
AshColl back into contention. The girls read each other’s games well and 
are a strong pairing, but went down in the second set and narrowly lost 
the third set super tie, giving the third seeded Maclean’s College the four 
matches they needed for the win. 
This didn’t dampen the boys’ efforts and Sam and Tyler proved once again 
to be a formidable pairing, taking their doubles in three sets, meaning 
Ashburton finished fourth overall. This was a very creditable result given 
the team was a wildcard entry to the Championships. St Kentigern’s took 
out the final in the Mixed Division, 5 games to 1 over STAC. 
Michael Clark concluded that, as a matter of interest, Westlake Girls’ High 
School showed their dominance over the week, with a 6-0 win over Queen 
Margaret College of  Wellington in the final. In the Boys’ Division St Kentigern 
College beat Christ’s College for top spot. 
Appreciation
Our thanks are given to Erin Connelly-Whyte for her service to College 
tennis over her five years at College, and we also thank Jane Brosnahan, who 
drove and managed the team on Wednesday.

South Island Secondary Schools’ Athletics 
Championships
These were held in Timaru, 23-25 March, with some good results, very close 
finishes and two South Island records gained.
Team members were - Sophie Adams, Emily Armstrong, 
Annemieke Burgerhout, Kyle Cabangun, Ben Donald, Kate Donald, 
Bradley Douglas, Keegan Gentle, Ben Jackson, Lusungu Mbambo, 
Taonga Mbambo, Tara Mellish, Amy Pearson, Ella Pearson, Mia Pearson, 
Tom Southby, Delta Taeauga, Anthony Van Asperen.
Athletes with a Disability
Competition in this category was described as strong, with very competitive 
fields, and our three College athletes gained very good results.  
Two South Island Records plus Finals Placing
Delta Taeauga  New records set in the Boys’ Discus (21.68m) and  
  Shot Put (8.24m). 
  In the Discus, Delta’s throw was a massive 10.15m  
  ahead of the second place-getter, and in the Shot  
  Put 3.08m ahead of the second place-getter.
  2nd  placing  100m sprint.  
Anthony Van Asperen 1st placing  Boys’ 100m, 200m.  
  4th placing  Boys’ 400m. 
Tom Southby 2nd placing  Boys’ 200m. 
  4th placing  Boys’ Long Jump.  
(Pictured right): Delta Taeauga in the 
throwing cage, winding up for a good 
discus throw.

(Pictured below): Anthony Van Asperen 
easing up on the finish line in first 
place.

(Pictured left): Tom Southby striding 
it out in the Boys’ 200m.

Additional Results
Ella Pearson 2nd  1500m, Under 14 Girls.
  3rd  800m, Under 14 Girls, in a Personal Best  
   time of 2:25.50.
Kyle Cabangun 3rd  Javelin, Under 14 Boys. 
  5th  100m final, Under 15 Boys, by 0.11sec. 
Taonga Mbambo 4th  3000m, Under 19 Boys. 
  8th  1500m, Under 19 Boys.  
Mia Pearson 7th  80m Hurdles, Under 15 Girls.  
Emily Armstrong 8th  Final of 100m, Under 19 Girls, by .02sec. 
Kate Donald  8th  Final of 800m, Under 19 Girls. 

(Pictured left):  Ella Pearson running a 
very close second in the Girls’  Under 14 
1500m.

Field Events Top Eight Finishes
Ben Donald 5th  Under 16 Boys’ Javelin.
Ben Jackson 5th equal Under 16 Boys’ High Jump.
Amy Pearson  7th  Under 19 Girls’ High Jump.
Keegan Gentle 8th  Under 19 Boys’ Long Jump .

Third Placing for Boys’ Under 15 Rugby 
Sevens 
College teaching staff members James Jenkinson and Vaughan Matheson 
were joint coaches for what they described as a strong team. The tournament 
was held in Timaru, on 20-21 March.  Vaughan outlines the team’s fortunes.     

The team (pictured above, back row, left to right): Vaughan Matheson 
(Coach), Toetu Touli, Jack Soal, Aidan Bennett, Tau Daniel, Jayden Jenkins, 
George Rosevear, James Jenkinson (Coach).
(Front row, left to right): Anthony Gola, Mark Gabriel, Caleb Ward, 
Nicholas Rattray, Izayih Harris, Charlie Banks.

On Day 1, with beautiful conditions for running rugby, the team started 
off a bit slowly, but gained a narrow 14-12 victory over Roncalli College.  
This, though, was followed by a comprehensive 26-0 loss to Nelson College.  
However, the boys regrouped well from the loss, having learnt a lot from 
their first two games, to win their third game of the day, 26-5, against St 
Thomas of Canterbury College. 
Day 2 was a cloudy, windy day making for tough conditions for rugby, and 
the AshColl team met a very strong Christchurch Boys’ High School team 
in the semi-final.  By half-time the team had defended well but were still 
behind, 12-0.  In the second half the players fought back strongly to draw 
the game 12-all and force overtime. 

Overtime in Semi-Final
Overtime started well but, unfortunately, after being on attack in the 
opposition’s half, players turned the ball over and Christchurch Boys’ scored, 
to win the game 19-12. 

3rd v 4th Play-Off – 3rd Placing
In the 3rd versus 4th play-off game College played very well to beat St 
Kevin’s College 28-5. 
Vaughan summarised by saying that, overall it was a good two days and 
both coaches were impressed with the boys’ attitude, team work and the 
way they conducted themselves both on and off the field. 

1st placing in A Grade at Aoraki Secondary 
Schools’ Golf Croquet
Played at Timaru’s West End Croquet Club on Wednesday 21 March, 
team members and pairings were - Logan McCorkindale and Josie 
Tallents (A Grade); with Maggie Tarry and Ashleigh Mavor, Hannah 
O’Reilly and Drew Porter, Penny Stilgoe and Braxton Morrison, 
Laurraine Aperocho and Yvangeline Radan, and Romina Malabuyoc 
and Lezlie Reusora (B Grade). 
Team coach, Gail Benseman, said that the weather forecast for the day 
meant rain was due to happen, so Grade Managers adjusted times to allow 
for true games, and an early finish, and play was completed just before the 
rains came down.
She also said that it is exciting to see beginner players stepping out into 
competition and talking together to make their own decisions about what 
they need to do.  They are to be congratulated for their team work and 
decision-making, not to mention hoop-running.

Results
First Place in A Grade: Josie Tallents and 
Logan McCorkindale (pictured right, left and 
right) competed as a team against the current, as 
well as former, National Champions and earned 
themselves 1st place for 2018, from the eight 
contesting teams.
National Championships Qualification
Logan and Josie will now attend the New Zealand Secondary Schools’ Golf 
Croquet Championships in Wellington in September.
In the B Grade eleven teams competed, with our developing players 
acquitting themselves well in what was a closely contested competition, 
with Waitaki Boys’ High School emerging the eventual winners.  
Our students’ final placings were - 
5th: Penny Stilgoe, Braxton Morrison.  
6th: Hannah O’Reilly, Drew Porter.
8th: Maggie Tarry, Ashleigh Mavor.

The B Grade players 
(pictured right, back 
row, left to right): 
Laurraine Aperocho, 
Yvangeline Radan, 
Braxton Morrison, 
Penny Stilgoe,  
Maggie Tarry, 
Hannah O’Reilly.
(Front   row, left to right): Lezlie Reusora, Romina Malabuyoc, Drew Porter,  
Ashleigh Mavor.
Gail gave acknowledgment to Shelagh Field for her willing support with 
coaching and managing for the event, and to the great students who have 
learnt this game.  She said that it is always a pleasure to work with them and 
that they made Ashburton College look good out in the community.

10th: Laurraine Aperocho, 
           Yvangeline Radan.
11th: Romina Malabuyoc, 
           Lezlie Reusora.
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Congratulations
Keeping Your Children Safe ON-LINE:

Cyber Safety
Earlier this term we were excited to host 
John Parsons, New Zealand’s leading authority 
on cyber-safety for children. He presented to all 
year groups and to our staff.  
The philosophy within his education is to help 
the student learn to make informed decisions 
founded on common decency and reasonable 
standards of right and wrong. The evening 
session was for parents/guardians concerned about how their child uses 
the internet or mobile phone.  
John’s message included keeping family and friends safe in the digital 
world and teaching your child to project power and control when on-
line.  He is committed to promoting the rights of children to use digital 
technology safely and ethically.  
Despite wide publicity, the evening presentation for the community 
was not supported as much as expected.  However, the feedback from 
students, staff, parents and caregivers has been overwhelmingly positive, 
stating they would like to hear more from him.  

So, with this feedback, I have booked 
John Parsons for Monday 04 March 2019 

for students, staff, parents, caregivers and community.
We recommend you put this in your diary now.

Examinations
The end of the first term indicates one-third of the Year 11, 12 and 13 
students’ College academic year has passed. Term Two will see Year 11 
students complete their first assessments in examination-controlled 
situations.  There will be another chance, along with Year 12 and 13, in 
Term Three.  
It is important for Year 11 students to experience the conditions they 
will sit their end of year external NCEA examinations under, before they 
actually do.  Many students have not had the experience of sitting in one 
place, in silence, without getting out of their seat, and writing for over 
an hour!

Year 11 examination week is Monday 28 May
through to Thursday 31 May.

Parent / Student / Teacher Interviews
Before the examinations, there are Parent-Teacher interviews for all 
students on Thursday 17 May and Tuesday 22 May, being held at the 
Hotel Ashburton. 
This year we have combined Year level interviews over two days and 
College will close at 1:20pm, on those days. This will allow interviews to 
commence at 2:00pm, running through until 8:00pm.  
We hope the extension of the time available for interviews will suit 
parents and caregivers who have other commitments in the evening.  
This is a great opportunity to follow up on the progress of your child with 
an in-depth dialogue with our staff. Students are encouraged to attend 
and be part of the three-way conversation with parents/caregivers, 
teachers and themselves. 
There is strong evidence to suggest that where the student and parents/
caregivers work together, the academic performance is greatly enhanced.

Helen Shore-Taylor
Deputy Principal

 

 

Information

Deputy Principal’s Message

Festival of the Spoken Word
Wednesday 11 April, 

from 7:00pm.
Tickets $5 at the Student Office 

from 26/03/18

Ashburton College’s Annual
Festival of the Spoken Word – 11 April

Come along and enjoy the talent of our students performing across 
four categories of Serious Monologue, Humorous Monologue, Serious 
Group and Humorous Group. Each category is divided into Junior and 
Senior sections. 

Transition Department News  
Dunedin Tertiary Information Day:  
Being held on Monday 07 May, this is an opportunity for Year 13 students 
who are considering attending Otago University or Otago Polytechnic 
next year, to have a look at the campuses. 
Ashburton College takes a bus down to this, leaving at 5:00am and 
returning at 9:00pm. 

Bus cost - $40. 
Permission forms to be returned to the College Office

by Friday 13 April (last day of term).

NZ Careers Expo – Horncastle Arena, Christchurch
The College will take a bus of Year 12 and Year 13 students up to this 
event on Thursday 10 May, leaving College at 4:00pm and arriving back at 
approximately 9:00pm. 
This provides a great opportunity for students to visit and gain information 
from a wide variety of tertiary and career providers who are all gathered 
in the one place. 

Permission forms are available from Monday 09 April, 
from the Transition Office.

Summer Tournament Week Successes
In this newsletter we look at the bulk of our teams’ results, having 
reported only on the Lawn Bowls successes in our previous newsletter.
In acknowledging these results we, as a College, appreciate greatly the 
huge contributions of all teams’ coaches and managers in providing 
opportunities for our students, whilst also recognising the hard 
training many students have put in to gain top outcomes.

Gold, Bronze and New Zealand Trials from 
Aon Maadi Rowing Cup
With thanks to effective coaching support, and a huge amount of hard work 
by Coach, Justin Wall; Manager Jayne Cornelius; and the rowers, Ashburton 
College flew the flag strongly at this year’s Maadi Cup, held on Lake 
Ruataniwha from 19-24 March.  All team members contributed strongly to a 
positive team culture and to the outcomes.
This amazing regatta involved 120 schools, 2089 athletes and 1436 crews.  
To place at this highly competitive event is hugely significant.
College team members were - Lara Biggs, Wyatt Burrows, 
Aidan Campbell, Logan Cartman, Harrison Davies, Paddy Dekker,
Mollie Gibson, Haxby Hefford,  Paul Kasanawaqa, Harriet Leverton, 
Jared Mattson, Emma Stagg, Kauri Te Moananui-Gamble, 
Ged Wall; with Justin Wall (Coach) andJayne Cornelius (Manager).
Medal and Finals Results were - 
An impressive four Gold Medal count from:
Mollie Gibson, Veronica Wall  Girls’ Under 18 Double Sculls
Mollie Gibson  Girls’ Under 17 Single Sculls
Veronica Wall  Girls’ Under 18 Single Sculls
Veronica Wall, Mollie Gibson, Emma Stagg, Lara Biggs;   
with Harriet Leverton (Cox) Under 18 Coxed Quadruple Sculls
In the Girls’ Under 18 Single Sculls, at the 500 metre mark, Mollie was sitting 
in 3rd position, then dug in to power forward for her second Gold, rowing 
the race of her life. 
Following this event was the Coxed Quadruple Sculls in a very exciting, 
heart-stopping race for spectators at the lake and at home.  The girls came 
through to win Gold, by 0.02 of a second. 
A stunning Bronze Medal outcome from: 
Emma Stagg, Mollie Gibson, Aidan Elvines, Lara Biggs; with 
Harriet Leverton (Cox) Girls’ Under 17 Coxed Quadruple Sculls, in an 
exciting race which saw them finish 0.02 of a second behind the silver 
medallists.

(Pictured left, left to right): 
The victorious Under 
18 Coxed Quad at the 
conclusion of their race - 
Lara Biggs, Emma Stagg, 
Mollie Gibson, Veronica Wall, 
Harriet Leverton (Cox).

(Pictured below, left to 
right): On the podium - 
Lara Biggs, Emma Stagg, 
Mollie Gibson, Veronica Wall, 
and Harriet Leverton (Cox), 
holding the trophy high.

B Finals Qualification:
Aidan Elvines, Kauri Gamble  5th Girls’ Under 18 Novice Double Sculls
Harrison Davies   5th Boys’ Under 18 Single Sculls
C Finals Qualification:
Ged Wall, Paddy Dekker  5th Boys’ Under 18 Novice Double Sculls

Top Co-ed School and Seventh Overall Placing
From these strong results, Ashburton College concluded the regatta with a 
total of twenty one points, placing it seventh overall on the points table, 
only three points behind Waikato Diocesan School, four behind Rangi Ruru 
Girls’ School and seven behind fourth placed Christ’s College.  
The top three teams were St Peter’s School, Cambridge; Hamilton Boys’ High 
School and Christchurch Boys’ High School.
However, Ashburton College, also topped the Co-ed Schools' Table, well 
ahead of a number of schools well-known for their rowing prowess.
Summary
Manager Jayne Cornelius provided us with some insight into the week, 
which is summarised here.
Life for the rowing team is busy.  The team left Ashburton for Twizel on 
Saturday 17 March, at 8:00am, took the gear to their accommodation and 
then it was out to the lake, and again early Sunday morning. A feature of 
the regatta is the impressive Maadi parade of schools through Twizel, on the 
Sunday, at 12:30pm. In between events, training and racing, each student 
had homework to complete throughout the week, which they did.
As always, weather had an impact, with windy conditions on the Monday 
and again on Tuesday, resulting in changes to race times and only a four 
minute gap between each race. Wednesday’s weather ‘performed’ but by 
Thursday conditions were wet and cold, and racing placed on hold.
The impacts of this for all were significant, with Jayne Cornelius giving the 
example of the Girls’ Under 17 Coxed Quadruple Sculls having been at the 
lake since 6:30am waiting for the conditions to change. At 11:00am there 
was a glimpse of hope when the racing was taken off hold, but only for 20 
minutes!
Finally, at 6:00pm, racing was back on, with some teams rushing from Twizel 
to get there in time. Numbers at the lake went from approximately 100 
people to around 2000 within minutes. To their great credit, the College 
Quad won that quarter-final to head into the semi-finals on Friday.
On Saturday, College had six boats heading to A Finals and three to B Finals.
New Zealand and South Island Rowing Trials
With Maadi completed, Jayne said that rowers now get a break – but not for 
some, as Sunday morning following Maadi Cup brought exciting trials news.
Veronica Wall and Mollie Gibson were named as New Zealand Junior 
Triallists, and Emma Stagg as South Island triallist. 
For Veronica and Mollie, this means they will head to Lake Karapiro on 
Saturday 14 April  until Friday 20 April where they will have to complete a 
2000m erg test, and contest races in doubles, pairs, fours and quad boats.
If successful in making the New Zealand Junior Team they will head to the 
Junior World Rowing Championships in the Czech Republic from the 08-12 
August.
For Emma, it will be a return to Lake Ruataniwha on Friday 13 until Sunday 
15 April. If Emma is successful with selection she will stay in Twizel till 
Monday 16 April and then fly to Hamilton on the Tuesday with the South 
Island team, to compete against the North Island team. 
There is therefore a lot more training for these three, hard-working athletes. 

(Pictured below):
In 1st place 
St Peter’s School, 
2nd - Nelson 
College for Girls, 
and 3rd place 
Ashburton 
College.

(Pictured above, back row, far right, left to right): Girls’ Under 17 Coxed 
Quadruple Sculls - Lara Biggs, Aidan Elvines, Mollie Gibson, Emma Stagg, 
Harriet Leverton (Cox); with Justin Wall (Coach).

(Pictured right):  Veronica Wall, trophy winner in the 
Girls’ Under 18 Single Sculls

(Pictured above, left to right): The victorious Girls’ Under 18 Double Sculls 
Gold Medallists pairing of Mollie Gibson and Veronica Wall, with Coach 
Justin Wall.

(Pictured right, left and right): Mollie Gibson, 
Under 17 Single Sculls Gold Medallist, with 
Coach, Justin Wall.

Finals Qualification
A Finals – Top Eight in New Zealand 
Haxby Hefford   
7th Boys’ Under 18 Single Sculls, in which he ‘rowed 
his heart out’, for a very good result.

Coming Events
April
09  Auckland University Liaison visit.
10  Aoraki Secondary Schools’ Swimming Championships, 
  EA Networks Centre, Ashburton
  Year 11/12/13 Drama Trip – Wicked, Court Theatre, Christchurch
  (7.30pm 10.00pm).
11  Race Unity Speech Competition, Timaru.
  Student Coach Day, Timaru.
  Festival of the Spoken Word, Auditorium, 7:00pm.


